LOXLEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT LOXLEY SCHOOL
ON 9th SEPTEMBER 2012 AT 7.30 P.M.

PRESENT:     P. Morris, (Chairman), P. Jennings, G. Jones, P. Gregory Hood, & K. Osborne 
IN ATTENDANCE:
G. Stanley & W. Gadd (Clerk)
1. APOLOGIES
There were no apologies.

2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

Councillors were reminded that they are required to disclose an interest in any item on the Agenda. 
3. MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting held on 9th July 2012 were read and approved as a correct record.

4. PRESENTATION ON VILLAGE GATEWAYS
Graham Stanley of County Highways gave a short presentation on the viability of village gateways. He said that County Highways are still holding £521 grant monies, which we have not yet spent. In addition, the Parish Council has a reserve designated for parish plan projects of £4000. However, he pointed out that in addition to the initial costs, which would likely to use up all of these funds, the Parish Council would be responsible for ongoing maintenance costs that might be considerable.

In addition, there are problems relating to space available for installation especially on the entrance to the village from Wellesbourne. If we decided to proceed, we would have to submit our requirements to County Highways and they would then discuss whether they met their criteria and the cost of provision and installation. 

He is to provide figures showing the estimated reduction of speed which might be achieved by the installation of village gateways and the names of some villages where we would be able to see completed installations.
It was decided that the council should await this further information and have time to investigate. The matter will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting. 
The Chairman thanked Graham Stanley for his presentation.
5. MATTERS ARISING
5.1 Footpaths SD78A, SD80A, & SD80C
P. Morris advised that the barbed wire on the stile has been covered with plastic. However, the footpath is still very overgrown and is impassable. 

The footpath sign has still not been replaced at Oldborough Farm.

P. Morris will contact County Footpaths to discuss.
5.2 Directional Sign and proposed bollards in Goldicote Road
There is still no news on the directional sign or the proposed bollards.
5.3. Diamond Jubilee Oak

P. Morris reported that he had obtained two quotes for the commemorative plaque. For a slate plaque, Cliffords Stonemasons had quoted £100 plus £90 for lettering. For a wooden plaque with a brass plate, Timpsons quoted approximately £100. P. Gregory Hood proposed and that we proceed with the slate plaque. P Morris seconded and it was agreed unanimously. P. Morris will arrange.
5.4 Overgrown Hedges

P. Morris reported that the overgrown hedges have been dealt with.
5.5 Chestnut Tree on triangle next to Rectory

The Clerk said that she had reported the chestnut tree overhanging the road to County Highways. They had responded that the work had been placed on their schedule for later in the season.

5.6 Superfast Broadband

G. Jones will speak to Darryl Armstrong to find out whether he needs any help with the campaign.
6. ADOPTION OF NEW CODE OF CONDUCT

The Clerk advised that Stratford District Council had now provided the wording of the new Code of Conduct and this was submitted to the meeting. P. Morris proposed that the Council adopt the new Code of Conduct. P. Jennings seconded the proposal and it was agreed unanimously.
7. FINANCE
7.1 The Clerk’s Report
The Clerk reported that on 31st August 2012, the Parish had reconciled cash funds of £14807.03 held with Lloyds TSB Bank. 

The following payments were approved:
Thomas Fox Landscaping

grass mowing




  £456.00
P. Morris



R Mole playing field & footpath


    £30.00
The Information Commissioner

data protection fee 



    £35.00
W A Gadd



6mths clerks salary



   £600.00
H M Revenue & Customs

3 months PAYE



    £75.00
7.2 Retrospective Confirmation of Payment

The Council confirmed retrospectively the following payments that had been made since the last meeting
Coton Builders



notice boards removal & erection new board
 £338.00

Stratford DC



election costs




 £100.00

John Ward Landscapes


grass mowing




 £384.00

P. Gregory Hood


drink Diamond Jubilee



 £110.00
7.3 Grass Mowing Contract

The Clerk advised that John Ward Landscapes had ceased trading. Thomas Fox Landscapes has taken over the grass mowing contract for the remainder of the season on the same terms as agreed with John Ward Landscapes.
8. PLANNING APPLICATIONS
8.1 New Applications
The Clerk advised that a planning application has been received in respect of a first floor extension to Loxley Rise cottage. The papers were handed to the councillors to undertake a site visit.
8.2 Lavender Cottage
The Clerk advised that the planning application in respect of Lavender Cottage has been agreed.

8.3 Tanglewood

The Clerk advised that a revised application in the same format as that previously agreed in 2006 has been submitted. This has now been agreed subject to conditions.
8.4 Glebe Farm

The application in respect of Glebe Farm is still pending with the Planning Department.
8.5 Log Cabin Oak Hill Farm Goldicote
The Clerk advised that the retrospective planning application had been refused.
9. COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW

P. Morris reported that he had spoken to Dr. Mary Edwards, Chairman of Alderminster Parish Council concerning the parish boundary. However, Alderminster Parish Council are not meeting until 12th September and we would not receive any definite response until after that meeting.
10. COMMUNITY ORCHARD

P. Jennings advised that he had not yet obtained any quotes for the trees. With regard to the roterra, P. Morris advised that Richard Dancer had not yet done the work. It was decided that P. Morris would contact Richard Warr to see whether he might be able to help.
11. CORRESPONDENCE

A letter has been received from Warwickshire County Council advising that they propose introducing a 50 mph speed limit on roads in the area. In particular, those affecting Loxley are from Stratford to Loxley and from Loxley to Wellesbourne. 
12. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
12.1 Community Forum

The Clerk advised that the next Community Forum is on 18th September and G. Jones said that he would check to see whether he would be able to attend.

12.2 Course on the Key Aspects of the Localism Act 

The Clerk asked whether any of the Councillors would be attending this course on 22nd September and G. Jones said that he would let her know if he was able to attend.

12.3 Advertisement sign outside Wynn’s Cottage

P. Jennings pointed out that this sign had been outside the house for sometime and there did not appear to be any work being carried out which might justify the presence of  the sign. It was agreed that if it had not been removed by the date of the next meeting, further action would be taken.

12.4 Parking on the Pavement

K. Osborne raised this issue saying that although there had been an initial improvement after cards had been placed on the windscreens of offending cars, the position was again deteriorating. He said that he would start placing cards on windscreens again where appropriate.
13. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council is scheduled for Monday, 29th October 2012 at 7.30 p.m. and will be held at Loxley School. The meeting closed at 9.24 p.m.
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